
 

The Corporation of the Village of Salmo 
 

REGULAR MEETING #02-21 MINUTES 
 

Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Council of the Village of Salmo held electronically on Tuesday, 
January 26, 2021 at 7:00 p.m. 
  

PRESENT: Mayor Diana Lockwood 
Councillor Jennifer Endersby 
Councillor Jonathon Heatlie 

Councillor Farrell Segall 
CAO Anne Williams 
Members of the Public - 8 

  
REGRETS: Councillor Jacquie Huser 
  
CALL TO ORDER: The Mayor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 
  
COUNCIL PROCEDURE 
BYLAW #663, 2014: 

 

R1-02-21 Moved and seconded, that due to the exceptional circumstances created by 
the COVID-19 pandemic, that Council waive the requirements of Council 
Procedure Bylaw #663, 2014  Section 8 Electronic Meetings, Parts (4) & (5), to 
allow all Council members to participate via electronic means in order to 
comply with provincially mandated physical distancing requirements and not 
holding public gatherings, and that provision be made for members of the 
public to listen electronically to the Council meeting. 

Carried. 
  
AGENDA:  
R2-02-21 Moved and seconded, that the draft agenda of Regular Meeting #02-21 of 

Tuesday, January 26, 2021 be adopted as amended from Council Procedure 
Bylaw No. 663, 2014 Schedule “B” to include a New Business section and a 
Public Question period. 

Carried. 
  

DELEGATIONS:  

MARIA STANBOROUGH, 
JOHN FOSTER: C+S 
PLANNING GROUP & 
CATHY PATON: SALMO 
VALLEY EARLY 
CHILDHOOD ADVISORY 
COMMITTEE - #060 

Maria Stanborough, C+S Planning Group, John Foster, John Foster Planning 
and Cathy Paton, Chair, Salmo Valley Early Childhood Advisory Committee 
(SVECAC) presented a project overview and recommendations from the 
Salmo Valley Child Care Inventory Action Plan (see Appendix A).  

Key recommendations for the Village of Salmo: 

• Endorse targets, 

• Incorporate targets in relevant plans and policies, 

• Consider appointing a Council member to SVECAC, 

• Advocate for a universal childcare system, 

• Advocate to the Province to continue to develop initiatives to attract and 
maintain early childhood workers, and  

• Explore opportunities for enhancing ECE training with Selkirk College and 
other partners. 

 

Mrs. Paton noted that currently the pay rates for childcare workers is very 
low, making it difficult to attract and retain workers as they cannot support 
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their families.  She advised that the Salmo Centre has 12 employees and only 
two have been there for a long time.  There is very high turnover as most stay 
only a year or two and then move on to better paying jobs in other industries. 
The workers are predominately female at present, resulting in gender 
inequity throughout the industry.  She hopes that as ways are found to 
provide better pay it will create better gender equity, as happened in nursing 
when pay rates increased. 

  
TAYLOR CARON: SALMO 
VALLEY PUBLIC LIBRARY - 
#07 

Taylor Caron: Director, Salmo Valley Public Library, presented and discussed 
the library’s proposed 2021 budget and the Year in Review (See Appendix B).  

Ms. Caron asked that they receive confirmation of their budget from the 
Village.  Overall, the budget is up 5%, partly to make up for not receiving an 
increase one year. Mayor Lockwood requested that Council also receive a 
comparison to last year’s budget for review.  It will be supplied in a couple of 
weeks when they have included year end and other adjustments. 

She noted that Salmo Daycare brings the children to the library and it is often 
their only connection to library services.  The Library works closely with local 
organizations and fosters connections. 

Mayor Lockwood enquired about staff and whether or not they were paid 
during shutdown and, for reference purposes, what is their wage range?  Ms. 
Caron advised staff did work through the shut down. It was an opportunity 
for reviewing and thinning collections, catching up on many things, keeping 
the website current, and they provided curbside pick-up.  The wage range 
goes from minimum wage to no more than $21 per hour. 

  
NEW BUSINESS:  
COMMUNITY 
SUSTAINABLE LIVING 
ADVISORY COMMITTEE 
(CSLAC) - DISCUSSION 

The Mayor briefly reviewed the memorandum from CSLAC and asked Council 
members to review it in depth so they can discuss it at the next Council 
meeting. 

She noted that former Mayor Henderson had removed Salmo from the 
service, but former Mayor White rejoined it.  It will cost Salmo residents 
approximately $5,000 this year and we receive no benefit from it.  It takes 18 
months to formally withdraw from the service. 

  
75th Anniversary The Mayor advised Council that plans for the 75th Anniversary will be on the 

agenda once a month to discuss plans and receive updates on progress. 
 

A Standing Committee has been struck for the Time Capsule with the Mayor, 
Councillors’ Endersby and Heatlie, and members of the public Maureen Berk, 
Wanda MacNeill and Natasha Billinsky. 
 

Councillor Segall has been asked to form a Select Committee to create a video 
of stories from around the area as remembered and told by older residents 
who were privy to events.  Names of the committee members will be put 
forward for approval at the next meeting. 
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MINUTES: 
R3-02-21 
REGULAR MEETING 
January 12, 2021 

Moved and seconded, that the draft minutes of the Regular Meeting #01-21 
of Tuesday, January 12, 2021 be adopted as presented. 

Carried.                                                                                                                 
  

REFERRALS FROM 
DELEGATIONS: 

NIL 

  

REFERRALS FROM PRIOR 
MEETINGS: 

NIL 

  
BYLAW REVIEW & 
DEVELOPMENT: 

NIL 

  

OPERATIONAL REPORTS:  

R4-02-21 
CIVIC WORKS 

Moved and seconded, that Council receive for information the written report 
provided by Civic Works Foreman Fred Paton for the period of November 20, 
2020 to January 21, 2021. 

Carried. 
R5-02-21 
FIRE DEPARTMENT 

Moved and seconded, that Council receive for information the written report 
dated January 1, 2021 provided by Fire Chief David Hearn for the period of 
November and December 2020. 

Carried. 
  

R6-02-21 
BYLAW ENFORCEMENT 

Moved and seconded, that Council receive for information the written report 
on bylaw enforcement for the period of November and December 2020. 

Carried. 
  

R7-02-21 
ADMINISTRATION 

Moved and seconded, that Council receive for information the written report 
as presented by CAO Williams. 

Carried. 
 

The CAO also advised Council about the changes to the Homeowner Grant 
and the Province’s communication plan for it.  The first info has been posted 
to the website and Facebook and will be updated as more information 
becomes available.   

  

STRATEGIC PLAN: NIL 
  
FINANCIAL REPORTS:  

R8-02-21 
ACCOUNTS PAYABLE 

Moved and seconded, that Council receive for information the list of accounts 
payable cheques and electronic fund transfers from January 8, 2021 to 
January 21, 2021 totaling $106,812.91. 

Carried. 
  

R9-02-21 
TREASURER’S REPORT 

Moved and seconded, that Council receive for information the Treasurer’s 
Report for December 2020. 

Carried. 
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CORRESPONDENCE 
REQUIRING A COUNCIL 
DECISION: 

 

R10-02-21 
STATISTICS CANADA RE: 
2021 CENSUS OF 
POPULATION - #04 

Moved and seconded, that Council of the Corporation of the Village of Salmo 
support the 2021 Census and encourage all residents to complete their 
census questionnaire online at www.census.gc.ca.  Accurate and complete 
census data supports programs and services that benefit our community. 

Carried. 
  

R11-02-21 
LISA BERK & RESIDENTS 
RE: WWTP PLAN FOR 
MOVING FORWARD TO 
IMPROVE THE SMELL 
ISSUE - #06 

Moved and seconded, that Council direct staff to respond to the petitioners. 
Carried. 

  

CORRESPONDENCE FOR 
INFORMATION ONLY: 

 

R12-02-21 Moved and seconded, that Council receive for information the following 
correspondence from: 
 

(1) The City of North Vancouver Re: Implementing a Province-wide Ban 
on Anticoagulant Rodenticides - #05 

Carried. 
  
MEMBER REPORTS & 
INQUIRIES: 

 

COUNCILLOR ENDERSBY Councillor Endersby had nothing to report. 
  

COUNCILLOR HEATLIE Councillor Heatlie had nothing to report. 
  

COUNCILLOR HUSER See Appendix C. 
  

COUNCILLOR SEGALL Councillor Segall had nothing to report. 
  

MAYOR LOCKWOOD See Appendix D. 
  

R13-02-21 
VERBAL & WRITTEN 
REPORTS OF MAYOR AND 
COUNCIL 

Moved and seconded, that the verbal and written reports of Mayor and 
Council be received for information. 

Carried. 

  

PUBLIC QUESTION 
PERIOD: 

No questions were asked. 

  

ADJOURNMENT:  
R14-02-21 

Moved, that the meeting be adjourned at 8:34 p.m. 
Carried. 

  

  

http://www.census.gc.ca/
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I hereby certify the preceding to be a true and correct account of the Regular Meeting of Council held on 
Tuesday, January 26, 2021. 

 

Originally Signed By: 
 
 

Diana Lockwood  Anne Williams 

Mayor  Chief Administrative Officer 
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Appendix A 
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Appendix B 
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Appendix C - Councillor Reports 
January 26, 2021 

 
Councillor Huser: 

On January 18th, I attended a Recreation Commission meeting. Commissioner Lockwood is Chair for 
another year; we reviewed the Budget Report; had an update on the Tennis Court from Commissioner 
Chew – the CBT grant was successful, and the School Board will be putting out a news release with the 
details because it is their grant; there was discussion about getting more signage for the Pool and 
Fitness Center; and the dates for the 2021 meetings were set. 

On January 20th, I attended the SVYCC board meeting – I had missed the last meeting on November 11th, 
2020, the updates for both meetings are as follows: 

- November 11th meeting: Insurance company won’t insure the skate park so it is closed for now; 
regular insurance increased by $1,500; discussed a safe indoor market and/or virtual market for 
local vendors and local shopping; roof needs repairing in the Spring as there are some leaks; and 
they may change yearend to reflect funding stream so it is easier to budget. 

 
- January 20th meeting: Salmo Recreation staff may oversee the skate park during their open 

hours – it will then fall under their insurance – Laurie will be discussing more with Ryan from 
RDCK before bringing back to the board; roof repair (replacement) quotes came in at $80,000 
for main roof and $5,000 - $10,000 for smaller roof – Laurie will be looking at some funding 
streams; I have the staff reports if anyone would like them emailed to you please let me know 
and I will send them out; next meeting is scheduled for March 10, 2021. 
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Diana L.D. Lockwood 

Mayor 
 
Appendix D - Mayor/Director Report for Jan 8-22, 2021 
 
January 18, I attended the Salmo and Area G Emergency Preparedness Committee. We are not facing 
any emergencies right now, but we need to be prepared as one can always come up quickly. A new 
program was rolled out last November called “Neighbours Helping Neighbours”. I am awaiting the details 
of the program and then it will be posted to our website. 
 
January 18, I attended the Salmo & Area G Recreation Commission. I will be Chairing the Commission 
for another year. Reservations are still happening with an average of three per reservation. There are 
two Mellow Yoga classes that started on the 19th and 21st. There is a walking program happening in the 
gymnasium. I did request, if possible, to have a time in the morning and one in the afternoon instead of 
both in the morning. There are two Savvy Seniors Low Intensity Strength Circuit programs are planned to 
start in the first week of February. This program is free to participants over 55 and will run until mid 
March. 
 
We had our first look at the budget and pool hours.  
 
We encourage the public to attend the meetings. We are doing meetings over the internet or by phone 
for now. Please contact me or any of the commissioners about questions. 
  
January 19, I attended the Central Resource Recovery Committee budget meeting. Tom Newell is again 
our Chair for CRRC. The first draft budget reflects a 30% increase for this service. The HB Tailings Facility 
is driving most of the cost as for the first four years reserves were drained and now, we must pay through 
taxation to continue with the remediation and closure for this site. 
   
January 20, I attended the Joint Resource Recovery Committee meeting. Garry Jackman is again the 
Chair for JRRC. The re-appointments to the Resource Recovery Plan Committee have been accepted. The 
Provincial Government requires this committee to be advertised and that is how the six people are 
selected to this committee. 
 
RDCK staff will prepare a Negotiated Request for Proposal for the Central Landfill and the Creston Landfill 
Composting Facilities and undertake the procurement and negotiation with the proponent that offers 
the highest value to the RDCK which meets all required scope for less than $3,241,992 plus GST. 
 
January 21, I attended the RDCK board meeting. We heard a delegation from CBT about the six pillars 
they will work towards, which are: community well being, ecosystem enhancement, high-speed 
connectivity, housing, local food production & access, and support for business renewal. 
 
The CBT is doing speed testing for interest speed until January 31, 2021. You can go to 
ourtrust.org/speedtest and you can do it as many times as possible. Make your speed known. 
 
Requests by staff have been put in for new job positions. Marketing and Communications 
Administration, and a Purchasing Agent, they will be put into the draft budget for the Board to discuss. 
 
The Salmo and Defined Area G Fire Service Regulation Bylaw 2741 has been renewed and adopted by 
the RDCK and is paid through Service 135 – Fire Protection. 
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The Woodstove program is continuing and is accessed approximately 6-8 times a year. 
 
January 22, I spoke with our new MLA Brittny Anderson by phone as internet did not allow us to 
connect. I brought forward how the booking for blood testing lab work is great for Salmo, but we are in 
need of more hours, whether that means another day of week or more time added to the time lab 
people are here in Salmo.  
   
January 22 is the start of the draft RDCK budget. 
 


